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Dear Friends from UBC Member Cities and partner Organisations

May this Christmas bring you

Joy, Happiness, Success and Prosperity

To last all New Year 2005 through!

Merry Christmas!!!
UBC Secretariat in Gdańsk
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Glaedelig Jul!

Roomsaid Joulu!

Hyvaa Joulua!
Frohe Weihnachten!
Priecigus Ziemassvetkus!
Linksmu Sventu Kaledu!

God Jul!
Wesolych Swiat Bozego Narodzenia!

С Новым Годом!

God Jul!
Info

· Baltic week in Brussels

In Brussels, November 22-25 there were a few conferences and meetings devoted to the Baltic matters.

- Baltic Sea Region – Perspective 2010
On 23 November the “Baltic Sea Region – Perspective 2010” conference discussed the future development of the Baltic Sea and the role of the many different organisations in the area. Poul Nyrup Rasmussen, MEP and former Danish Prime Minister, Tomaas Hendrik Ilves, MEP and former Estonian Foreign Minister, Christopher Beazley, MEP, Hannu Halinen, Ambassador and Director of the CBSS Secretariat and Elisabeth Helander, Director of Directorate B, DG REGIO, were among the speakers. Issues discussed include: The region’s new possibilities inside the EU; the cooperation with Russia; the results of the Northern Dimension and New Neighbourhood Policy; whether the region should speak with a stronger voice within the Union; and the relationship between the Baltic Sea region and the EU. Twelve Baltic Sea organisations introduced their visions for 2010 as regards developments in the fields of ‘Economy, Business and Innovation’, ‘Sustainability and Infrastructure’ and ‘Society, networking and challenges’. More than 200 participants represented Baltic Sea Organisations, European Commission, European Parliament, etc.

Mr Per Boedker Andersen, UBC President delivered a speech at this conference. The speech can be found at:

http://www.ubc.net/today/23112004.html 

· Meeting of the UBC Presidium

In the connection with the "Baltic Sea Region - Perspective 2010" conference, the UBC Presidium had a meeting on 22 November. Presidium discussed among others the current matters of the Union, as well as the directions of the further development of UBC.

- There was also the first meeting of the UBC Task Force on Logistics on 24 November 

- Seminar Maritime logistics as a key element in promoting the European Union's competitiveness on 25 November 2004.  

· Joint statement of Baltic Sea Organisations on European Territorial Co-operation
At the initiative of the Union of the Baltic Cities, the four major Baltic Sea Organisations namely: Baltic Sea Seven Islands (B7); Baltic Sea States Subregional Cooperation (BSSSC); Conference of Peripheral Maritime Regions of Europe- Baltic Sea Commission (CPMR-BSC); Union of the Baltic Cities (UBC) decided to send to the European Commission the joint statement on the objective 3 of the reformed cohesion policy from 2007 – namely the European Territorial Cooperation and on the European Neighbourhood and Partnership Instrument. The statement emphasizes the fact that the cross-border co-operation in the Baltic Sea Region may be severely harmed if the limit of 150 km for maritime border is introduced.
The undersigned Baltic Sea organisations consider that the maximum distance of 150 km of maritime border - to be eligible to obtain funding for cross-border projects – is counter-creative to the idea of strengthening the territorial co-operation and therefore we object to it. Our opinion is that in case of the Baltic Sea Region such distance can not be set definitely. We expect from the European Commission a more flexible approach taking into account (1) existing co-operation in various fields between the partners on both sides of maritime border and (2) historical, social, cultural and economical factors which justify co-operation across larger distance than mentioned above. 

Pawel Zaboklicki

Secretary General

The text of the statement can be found at: http://www.ubc.net/today/pictures/joint_statement.doc 

· In November UBC was represented in a few European conferences:

- "Baltic Sea Region - Perspective 2010", Brussels, 23 November 2004 (Per Boedker Andersen, President) 

- Plenary Session of the Committee of the Regions, Brussels, 17-18 November 2004 (Per Boedker Andersen, President) 

- General Conference of EUROCITIES, Vienna, Austria, 10-13 November 2004 (Gundars Bojars, UBC Vice-President) 

- Conference on "Adriatic Euroregion, a Contribution to European Integration", Termoli, Italy, 8-9 November 2004 (Vytautas Juodagalvis, Member of UBC Board) 

From UBC Commissions

· Commission on Transportation

Is your City interested in leading UBC Commission on Transportation? The Commission on Transportation within Union of the Baltic Cities is now collecting expressions of interest for the chairmanship of the commission. The City of Göteborg has since 2001 been chairing the Commission on Transportation and has worked to enable exchange of experiences, transfer of know-how and developing transnational projects. It is now time for the chairmanship to rotate and a new city is welcome to take over the leadership of this commission. Activities so far - the Commission on Transportation has focused on three large areas in order to encourage sustainable transport solutions; 

• public transport - how to develop the management of public transport systems

• cycling - to learn why and how to improve the conditions of cyclists and pedestrians 

• mobility management - exchange of information on the potential for mobility management - tools to develop efficient, sustainable transport habits

Workshops and seminars have been arranged around each of the topics in Riga, Cesis, Tallinn, Paldiski, Kaunas, Örebro and Göteborg. Every year an Annual Meeting takes place in connection with one of the seminars.
The secretariat is responsible for administration and network development for the Commission on Transportation (which today contains 47 cities from 9 different countries). The secretariat is also coordinating the activities and meetings for TransCom, which is planned and organised together with the member cities.

In order to develop the work and to make the activities as interesting and useful for as many cities as possible, there is a need for closer co-operation and new ideas and input. Therefore a Working group of initially 5 cities has been formed: Gdynia, Göteborg, Nyköping, Tartu and Örebro. The Working group functions as a support to the chair.Running the Commission on Transportation means a lot of positive attention for the city. It also brings along excellent possibilities for external funding from EU sources and a network of very valuable contacts.

Lisa Sundell

Chairperson of the Commission on Transportation

If you are interested, please contact: Sofie.vennersten@trafikkontoret.goteborg.se 
From UBC member cities
· Environmental Award 2005
In connection with the annual Hanseatic celebrations which will be held next year, June 30-July 3, in Tartu, Estonia, the City of Kalmar, Sweden, will distribute an environmental award. This award is administered by the foundation "Environment for People" which was established in Kalmar in 1987, at the time of the Hansa Meeting. The prize, which amounts to SEK 30.000, will be awarded to the private individual, the organization or the school that has made contributions to the improvement of the environmental conditions in and around the Baltic Sea. The prize is not intended for municipalities and their normal activities within the environmental area or commercial companies. At present we are looking for the prizewinner of the year 2005 and therefore we would like to ask for your help. Here you will find the leaflet describing the award and how to make an application:  

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/EnvAward05.doc We ask you to distribute the leaflets in your particular district by whatever method you find suitable. You can also find the information about the environmental prize on our web site:

http://www.kalmar.se/mk/utskrift/Page.aspx?id=3437 

Anders Engstrom

Project leader

From UBC Friends

· Baltic 21 on-line Discussion Forums are launched: a step towards its new Strategy Guidelines implementation

To make An Agenda 21 for the Baltic Sea Region - Baltic 21 process more dynamic and interactive, to encourage a diverse and lively discussion on sustainable development issues and to implement its new Strategy Guidelines Baltic 21 has developed an on-line Discussion Forums, which are available from a link at the Baltic 21 website’s bottom menu bar or at www.baltic21.org/?forums. Baltic 21 has an intention in the nearest future to start some interesting topics on these on-line discussions forums. These interactive discussions will be linked to the implementation of the new Baltic 21 Strategy Guidelines (available at www.baltic21.org/?about#strategy ). Baltic 21 encourages an active involvement of all interested stakeholders and individuals in Baltic 21 activities aiming to sustainable development regional implementation. Baltic 21 Secretariat informs that the Baltic 21 report 1/2004 “Five Years of Regional Progress Towards Sustainable Development” has been translated into several BSR languages (Estonian, Finnish, German, Latvian, Lithuanian, Polish, Russian and Swedish) and is now available on the internet. These publications can be downloaded and used free of charge at www.baltic21.org/?publications,22#99 . 

For further information please visit our website at www.baltic21.org or contact:

Baltic 21 Secretariat

Phones: +46 8 440 19 38/41

E-mail: secretariat@baltic21.org

Partner search

· BUSTRIP project

Here: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/BUSTRIP.doc is a letter inviting you to take part in a new interesting project proposal that the UBC Commission on Environment and Transportation is proposing. Please take the chance and state your interest to take part in the intended project through filling in the questionnaire. There is also a short introduction to the project idea. If you have questions please do not hesitate to contact me, anna.granberg@turku.fi  or Sofie Vennersten, 

sofie.vennersten@trafikkontoret.goteborg.se. 


Anna Granberg,

Commission on Environment

· INTEGAIRE 
As you may know the INTEGAIRE air quality management project funded under the Fifth Framework Program has successfully defined a wide range of innovative air quality solutions for cities over the past three years. Now we intend to move on to critically valuate these innovative solutions and demonstrate a widespread application across EU 25 cities. LIFE funding supports this type of project and the INTEGAIRE partnership are actively developing a new LIFE proposal to provide the funding for this new work over the next three years. And so you are invited to join us on this new venture which offers significant  opportunities of your work on air quality. The deadline for this proposal is 17th December 2004 and we need authorisation signatures by 14th December at the very latest. Project description at: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/Integaire.doc If you are interested in the project proposal, please contact Mr David Ludlow David.Ludlow@uwe.ac.uk  at the University of West England or Anna Granberg or Tea Nommann, tea.nommann@turku.fi at the secretariat of the UBC Commission on Environment.


· Equal II

The initiative to this project was taken by a NGO, the organisation for Integration Network which knew that many immigrant women who suffered from various psychosomatic symptoms, like stress and overweight. Those symptoms are related to their situation of life conditions. Many of the immigrant women are isolated and have few contacts outside their home and family. The majority of those women are job-ready;
but with different kinds of support.
The employer; local city district of Biskopsgarden have found out, that too
many immigrant women are long-term sick listed. In Sweden, the employer have
the responsibly for the rehabilitation. The employers also have the economical responsibility for the first three weeks of sickness benefits. The partnership for this project, Make your future, consists of the NGO Organisation for Integration Network, the trade union Kommunal – both representing the underprivileged groups; the local city districts of Biskopsgarden and Delta (a cooperation between Social Welfare, The Insurance Office and the Labour Department) representing the public sector. The enterprise in the DP, is Capio Lundby Hospital.
Contact: Rosie Rothstein, EU Coordinator - 
rosie.rothstein@biskopsgarden.goteborg.se
More information at:  

http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/EQUALII.doc
· Car-sharing project proposal 

Why is it so difficult to motivate car drivers to travel in a smarter way? If you do car-sharing you will win in money, in energy, and in car parking. Car-sharing means less cars and less congestion. It also means a better environment with less pollution, less noise, and more green areas in our cities. The municipality of Örebro wants to reach its environmental goals for the coming years, through the establishment of a digital car-sharing agency for the personal of the municipality. The Community planning Programme Administration has got the responsibility to develop such an organisation to:
- realise an internet portal
- work on attitudes for a better acceptance of car-sharing
- realise marketing of this new service 
- evaluate the activities after a reasonable period to see if a good result has been reached
The Swedish Road administration, Datessa company, Örebro municipality, Eskilstuna municipality and Uppsala region want to start a common car-sharing project which will work under three years. We are looking for partner/ municipality in the Baltic Sea Region. The project proposal will be presented to application before March 2005 at the INTERREG III B secretariat.
The budget is about 500 000 Euro for 3 years.
Further information: http://www.ubc.net/today/e_News/documents/CarSharing.doc

Carinne Lancereau
e-mail: carinne.lancereau@orebro.se
Tel. +46 19 21 15 32

New member states start preparations for EU presidencies

Slovenia, which is to be the first of the new member states to take on the job as part of a team presidency with Germany and Portugal starting in 2007, has already started asking for tips from 'old' member states. The team presidencies, which are part of the new Constitution, foresee three countries co-operating over 18 months under the control of a Council President. "We are consulting with Ireland and the Netherlands", said a spokesperson for the Slovene mission in Brussels. Ireland ran a very successful presidency in the first half of this year while the Netherlands currently holds the EU presidency. Lithuania, which will not get a crack at the presidency until 2013 - along with Greece and Ireland - has also already started its preliminary preparations, said a spokesman. A hefty administrative exercise - particularly for small member states - the EU presidency involves organising and chairing the hundreds of meetings and councils that take place in the EU in any given six months. However, it is also a chance to showcase the host country as ministers and their entourages descend upon different parts of the country to attend meetings. Hosting the presidency also involves other pragmatic considerations such as whether a country has enough office space in Brussels – where its representation swells with new policy experts to deal with the extra burdens. Ljubljana is expecting to extend the number of people it has in Brussels from 60 to 150. Slovenia was chosen as the first new member state because it is "one of the countries whose preparations are out in front", said an EU official. All groupings have been chosen so that they do not consist of only new member states; have at least one large member state; and are not concentrated in one geographical area. So Poland, Denmark and Cyprus have been put together as have Italy, Latvia and Luxembourg. The next new member state up for the job is the Czech Republic (along with France and Sweden) in 2008. Smaller countries are generally known for running better presidencies as they take it more seriously - and do not use it as a platform for national ambitions. If the European Constitution has not come into force by the beginning of 2007, then the current six-month rotating system will continue. During the negotiations on the Constitution, there were huge tussles between large and small countries over whether to scrap the present six-month rotating system.

Source: EUobserver


Council calls for police access to e-mails, SMS and phone calls

Under a draft framework decision discussed by the JHA Council on 2 December, phone companies, mobile providers and internet service providers are to store all information on who EU citizens called or phoned and places from which those interactions were made for a period of at least one year. This controversial proposal is designed to increase efficiency in the fight against terrorism. It requires telecommunication providers to keep data allowing authorities to establish the source, routing, destination, time, date and duration of communications and the location of all telecommunications but does not include the recording of the content of calls or e-mails. Judges and police officers have requested access to telecoms traffic as electronic telecommunications services are increasingly used to commit crimes. After the terrorist attacks in Madrid in March 2004, heads of state and government pledged to adopt such new rules on data retention by June 2005.  Privacy campaigners and some MEPs consider that these measures may be disproportionate to the threat they are supposed to counteract. British MEP Sarah Ludford said the costs [of retaining data for telecom providers] and the benefits for security are being withheld from proper European Parliament scrutiny. 

Source: EurActiv

EU ministers go head to head on working time 

 Britain's controversial "opt-out" of EU working time rights was set to dominate Tuesday's meeting of employment ministers in Brussels. The Dutch EU presidency is keen to make progress on a difficult dossier but negotiations were tricky, with national capitals still deeply divided over London's 'opt-out' of the 48 working week. Earlier this year, Brussels unveiled proposals amending existing EU working time rules, which set a maximum week of 48 hours. Member states remain split on the question of whether the 'opt-out' should be phased out permanently - a position backed by Sweden and France among others. But the UK is leading the 'opt-out' camp, arguing for the opt-out to remain and applied on an individual basis. Under the compromise package put forward by the European Commission, employees would be able to 'opt-out' through collective agreements, and where collective agreements do not exist, the individual opt-out would remain subject to the employee's consent. Temporary workers and a proposal that would give temporary staff the same pay and conditions as permanent workers was also on the original council of ministers agenda. But after Friday's meeting of EU ambassadors, member states agreed unanimously to drop it - as there was "no chance of making any progress at council level", according to a presidency spokesman. Britain backed by German is leading a blocking minority against this legislation, held up at council level since June last year. The main hurdle in discussions is still the sensitive issue of the qualifying period during which the principle of equal treatment for temps in terms of pay and conditions would apply - and opinions on this point alone differ considerably. Other items on the agenda include proposals designed to protect workers from optical radiation. 

Source: EUpolitix

Report: enlargement has cut mortality in new members

A new report comparing health in the Central and Eastern European (CEE) new Member States in 1990/1991 and 2000/2001 has found that the reforms that were put in place during the transition years have resulted in a decrease in mortality attributable to the quality of care provided by health systems. The report published by the Institut des Sciences de la Santé (ISS) argues that these improvements, which have resulted in better access to pharmaceuticals and better hospital care, are visible both in the case of treatable diseases and preventable conditions. Speakers at a conference launching the report argued on 29 November, however, that investment in health must continue as there continues to exist a significant gap between the EU-15 and the new CEE members. For instance, in 2001, a Hungarian man could expect to live almost eight years less than men on average in the EU-15 but over nine years less than a Swedish man. A Latvian men in the same year lived 11.4 years less than the EU-15 average and more than 13 years less than a Swedish man. The ISS has urged the EU to invest more in the healthcare systems of the new member states through the structural funds and programmes of the European Investment Bank. The authors of the report draw attention to preventable deaths, which are mainly due to lifestyle factors, such as the abuse of tobacco or alcohol use, as well as traffic accidents. The authors highlight effective policies, such as the comprehensive tobacco control legislation in Poland (1995), which they claim accounts for an estimated one third of the recent increase in life expectancy at birth in that country. The authors argue strongly in favour of better co-ordination among the member states to enhance the exchange of best practice.

Source: EurActiv

Nordic healthy lifestyle

The Norwegian Institute of Public Health presents recommendations for the new Nordic lifestyle for health and wellness. For the first time, the report from the Nordic Council of Ministers contains recommendations for physical activity, according to the Internet pages of the Institute of Public Health. Quite simply, you will have a better life if you exercise and eat healthy food. Adults ought to be physically active for at least 30 minutes every day and children a full hour. Women need less vitamin A than was previously thought, but more vitamin C. This means that in fact manufacturers of vitamin supplements ought to adjust the contents of their products. Diet is very important. According to the recommendations we ought to get no more than ten per cent of our daily energy from refined sugar and a maximum of ten per cent from saturated fats. And, as we all already know, we can never get enough grain products rich in fibre, fruits, vegetables and fish. This is the fourth time that Nordic nutritional recommendations have been revised since they were first published in 1980. The final report is expected to be ready at the beginning of the New Year. 

Source: Nordic Council 

Adult Danes the keenest learners in EU

Nordic citizens are extraordinarily keen on further education, especially the Danes, 52 percent of whom have been on some kind of course in the last 12 months. The Norwegians came bottom of the Nordic list with ”just” 37 percent, Svenska Dagbladet reports. Almost half (47 percent) of adult Swedes say they have learned something new in the last 12 months either from further education, in-service training, workplace instruction, colleagues or job rotation. All of the Nordic countries came out considerably above the EU average of 28 percent involvement in all forms of adult education, according to statistics from the European Centre for the Development of Vocational Training, Cedefop. Students under the age of 25 were not included in the study.

Source: Nordic Council


Ireland is the best place in the world to live

If you want to live in the best place in the world, you should move to Ireland, as the "quality of life" is the highest there, according to an assessment by Economist magazine. People in Ireland were found to be the happiest due to the country's combination of increasing wealth and traditional values. "Ireland wins because it successfully combines the most desirable elements of the new, such as low unemployment and political liberties, with the preservation of certain cosy elements of the old, such as stable family and community life," writes the Economist. Ireland was followed by Switzerland, Norway, Luxembourg and Sweden. The research was based not only on income, but also on health, freedom, unemployment, family life, climate, political stability and security, gender equality and family and community life. Britain was ranked 29th, which is the lowest among the pre-expansion EU nations. France and Germany also did not do that well coming in at 25th and 26th place respectively. Among the top ten countries only one, Australia, was not a European country. According to the survey, the worst place to live is Zimbabwe.

Source: EUobserver


Commission prepares air pollution action plan

By mid-2005, the Commission will present a new action plan to reduce air pollution. It has launched an internet consultation inviting stakeholder input on its future policy measures. It will run until 31 January 2005. Results will be published in March 2005 and the Commission's new action plan on reducing air pollution can be expected around mid-2005.

Source: EurActiv
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